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Donna’s Word of the Month 
yunusachi – n 

The future, the time to come 
 

 
Haitai OGSH Members! 
 
Another month has passed since we 
last saw each other on ZOOM and here 
we are looking to have another ZOOM 
meeting as we are not quite ready to meet face-to-face for 
multiple reasons.  Fred and Amy Shinsato have 
enthusiastically endorsed running the coffee table for us 
and I am so thankful for them.  Initially we will be offering 
simple snacks until we can determine what our 
membership is comfortable with.  We have a final version 
of the Education Committee Policy and Procedures and 
are also actively reviewing the Mensore Committee Policy 
and Procedures and we are almost there.  Establishing 
these policies will ensure that future members will have 
something in writing to guide them as the baton is passed 
to the next group.  It’s amazing how 2 years of inactivity 
and ZOOM meetings has altered our way of doing 
“business”.  We can discuss more at our meeting this 
Saturday. 
 

I chose the word “yunusachi” as our word for the month as 
we look forward to the future and a time to come.  We are 
greeting the future with deliberate intention to make it 
better for us and those we serve. 
 
While keeping one eye on the future, I will be asking to 
have a moment of silence to remember Patsy Young who I 
understand contributed a lot to our Okinawan community.   
 

John Tasato remembers that “Patsy (senate majority 
chair) always remembered her Okinawan ancestry. (She) 
Coordinated with other Okinawans and colleagues during 
our 90th Anniversary Celebration by nursing our request 
for fundings and programming throughout the year. 
Keeping an eye in the legislature for Okinawan support.  
Also always happy to assist with OGSH events…” 
 

Rodney Kohagura remembers that “She contributed at 
least two articles in our short story series.” 
 

And, lastly, Nancy Yogi shared a fond memory where “My 
mother told me that back in the 1940's, she used to see 
Patsy with one of her younger sibs secured on her 
back ("opa") with the long and wide cloth sash, (obi) 
…walking up and down the neighborhood unpaved road, 
with a book in hand, intent on reading. What she was to 
accomplish and leave as her legacy must have had early 
beginnings.” 
 

I will be asking if there are others who may have a 
memory to share. 
Have a great Easter celebration with friends and family! 
 

Donna Nakamura 

 
Membership Meeting  

Saturday, April 16, 2022 
   

AGENDA 
 

I. Honoring Patsy K. Miyahira Young 
II. Treasurer’s Report 
III. Committee Updates 

a. Bonenkai 
b. Okinawan Festival 
c. Research 
d. Mensore 
e. Education 

IV. May 2022 Meeting in Chaya 
a. Speaker-Shigeru Yoshimoto 

 
Upcoming Events 2022 

 

April 16      OGSH Zoom Meeting, 9 AM 
 

May 21      OGSH Meeting 
 28&29       Hawaii Okinawan Invitational   
                    Golf Tournament 
 

June 17      Senior Health and Fitness Fair 
                    Hawaii Okinawan Center 
 

July 24        Legacy Banquet 
                    Hilton Hawaiian Village 
 

Summer     2022  
                    Jikoen Bon Dance -Virtual 
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OGSH Zoom Meeting, March 19, 2022 
Speaker: Hiroaki Hara 
 

 
 

First of all, I would to thank all of you for this opportunity.  It was 2 years since I returned to Okinawa and thanks to your 
help, I was able to get my Master of Science degree from University of Hawaii.  My family and I have great memories.  
Arigato gozaimasu and I was very sad that I was not able to thank you personally, but I am happy to see you again online. 

  
 

This was held last October and is now available online translated in Portuguese and English since last week.  The web 
address is: https://www.noroeste-brazil.okinawa/en/.  This novel was written by Tatsuhiro Oshiro, a famous Okinawan 
novelist.  He won the 1967 Akutagawa Literature Prize for “Cocktail Party.”  In 1973 and 1978 he visited foreign Okinawan 
Associations to gather materials, books, and to conduct interviews with Nissei immigrants.  
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In 1989, he published “Noroeste Railway”, which 
includes 6 short stories about Okinawan immigrants 
in Latin American countries.  He donated a lot of 
books for our library.  In 2010, we opened the 
“Tatsuhiro Oshiro Collection” at 
OKINAWA Prefectural Library (OPL).  At our web site, 
you can see his handwritten manuscript of “Noroeste 
Railway”.  In his interviews, he interviewed 6 Hawaii 
Uchinanchu people.  Three of them were Okinawans 
and the others were researchers on Okinawan 
immigrants. 
 
 

 

Yukiko Kimura and Kiyoshi Okubo, a radio personality, 
collected Japanese Immigration materials.  As you 
know, Seikan Higa, a minister, was a leader in the 
immigrant base in the twenties and thirties.  Sadao 
Asato from Ginowan, contributed to the Okinawan 
relief effort.  Masei Shimabukuro from Kadena, spoke 
of his life story. 

 

 

 

In 1978, he interviewed Kame Oshiro.  She was born in 
Tomigusuku and emigrated to Brazil in 1908 in the 
first immigrant  group from Okinawa.  Tatsuhiro 
Oshiro was able to interview the last survivor from the 
first immigrant group.  She was able to remember the 
migration to Brazil.  You can hear her interview of her 
life in Brazil on the website.  His novel was based on 
her life story.  The main point of this novel is the 
avoidance of Japanese military service.  This was the 
reason why her husband migrated to Brazil.  He 
became the leader of the ‘Victorious’ (Kachigumi), a 
group that could not believe after the war, that Japan 
surrendered and that instead Japan won the war.  Also 
in the novel, the differences between the Japanese and Okinawans and between the Isseis and the Nisseis (the 
Generation Gap) and their opposing point of view.  So, it is more than her life story.  This is probably the same situation of 
immigrants in other countries.  That is why the novel is very interesting.  The main point of the exhibition is why the 
Okinawans immigrated to Brazil and why Campo Grande chose Okinawan soba as their sole food.  There is an Okinawan 
Soba monument in the center of the city and in the marketplace, you can find Okinawan soba. 
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Why did they immigrate to Brazil?  There was the Gentleman’s Agreement between Japan and U.S. government in 1908 
where Japanese could not emigrate to the U.S. anymore.  The Japanese government looked for other locations and one of 
them was Brazil.  There was an allotment program where the Japanese government gave land to individuals.  Before that, 
the land was shared with the local people where they worked together.  In the Meiji period, the policy was changed 
where land was given to them where they were able to sell it or not. 

  
A lot of the immigrants to Hawaii were able to send money back to Okinawa.  So, immigration was good for the people.  
The overwhelming reason again, was to avoid Japanese military service.  Kame Oshiro’s husband was very strong so, his 
parents were afraid of him being drafted because his cousin was killed in the Japanese-Russian war.  



5 
 

Work conditions for the immigrants were “nice”.  They could earn 6 times more.  Out of the 781 migrants of the first 
group to Brazil, 325 were Okinawans.  To cover their migration expense, they had to borrow the money from the rich or 
sell their land.  Plantation work was very hard, as they had to work from early morning to late at night.  They were treated 
as scribes by the landowner and supervisor, similar to the lunas in Hawaii.  The Daily Store was run by the landowner and 
goods were expensive.  What made it worst, was their salary was one-fourth of what they expected.  But, they had to pay 
off their debt as soon as possible or their family in Okinawa would get into trouble.  So, they escaped from the plantation 
breaking their contract, with many of them returning to 
Santos Port, their first arrival point, becoming port workers.  
Many of them went to Argentina, hoping to find better work, 
but couldn’t find any. 

In the construction forest they would cut down the big trees in 
the wetlands. Many people died due to malaria. Kame Oshiro 
gave birth to three babies but all of them died because there 
were no doctors or hospitals nearby.  They were working new 
land by clearing and cultivating.  Finally, the railroad 
connected near Campo Grande.  Some of the Okinawans in 
Campo Grande were construction workers and settled there.  At that time, it was a small village.  The soil was good, so 
farming was started and railroad jobs became available. 

 

 
When war broke out, Japanese in Brazil, Argentina, as in the U.S. were treated as the enemy.  There was confinement and 
forced evacuation.  As to Kame Oshiro and her husband, their shop that they owned in Campo Grande their property and 
house were confiscated.  Most Okinawans (90%) in Brazil believed that Japan won the war because in Brazil.  The 
Okinawans could not read the newspapers printed in Portuguese and information was limited.  A ‘bad’ group changed the 
information that the U.S. surrendered, so it became a serious situation in Brazil. 
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Q&A 

Q: Besides the agricultural and railroad aspects, did the Okinawans support other businesses. 

A: The Okinawans went to other areas of Brazil and those that settled near Campo Grande port and built a Japanese 
and Okinawan community and grew bananas which became famous before the war, but after the war, they moved to 
the city, Sao Paulo.  The nissei and sansei did not do agricultural work.  Many found work in the construction 
industry.  Like in Hawaii, many of the second generation moved to Oahu to do other jobs. 

Q: Were the Okinawans recruited like the Imin Gaisha to work in Brazil? 

A: No. The Okinawans communicated with each other, even if they were in other cities or plantations because they 
had 
a 
connection with each other.  They had good work conditions in Santos, Sao Paulo so many people moved there 
because of the good salary jobs.  From there, some moved to Argentina.  Likewise, Okinawans from Peru moved to 
Campo Grande to work in the construction field.  They continued to keep in touch with each other and that gave 
them an advantage over other people in the city due to their strong connection. 

Q: Was there a certain area in Brazil where the immigrants went to? 

A: The statistics for that is on the website. 

 

Q: Were the Okinawan immigrants offered land as an incentive to move? 

A: Yes.  The first migration company offered to those who worked 3 years a discount on the purchase of land. 

Sidenote: The land they were offered needed to be cleared before they could use it for agriculture. 

Q: Did you notice a difference between Hawaii and Brazilian Uchinanchu?  Did you notice a different or same 
assimilation between the Hawaii and Brazilian cultures? 

A: Good question.  In the agriculture and construction sense, there is a similarity in their experience.  They all had to 
work from early in the morning to late at night to survive.  One difference is the Japanese government restricted 
Okinawans to emigrate only to Brazil starting in 1910.  Many of them escaped and broke their contracts to find 
better job opportunities and conditions in Brazil. 

Q: Is there an Okinawan Festival in Brazil? 

A: I travelled to Sao Paulo in 2017 and there was a big Okinawan Celebration, not only in the city but also in the 
suburbs. 

Q: Does Brazil have a record of who emigrated? 

A: Yes. Information was taken from ship’s manifest. 
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David Jones, 2022 HUOA President 

Thank you, Hiroaki for sharing your knowledge about life in Brazil.  It’s important to stay connected 
to our roots.  Also, to remind us of what the first generation did to pave the way for us. 

This is the first time I came to an OGSH meeting, I wished I had joined sooner. It’s great that you 
bring on experts on different areas of Okinawan history.  Zoom is a wonderful tool to stay 

connected. 

A quick introduction.  I’ve probably had the opportunity to meet many of you over the years.  I am the president of HUOA 
this year.  Jones is probably not known as an Okinawan town.  My mom is from Naha, born and raised there.  Her 
grandma is from Naha and grandpa is from Shuri.  We moved to Washington State and moved to Hawaii about 15 years 
ago.  I’ve been here since 2006.  I’m married with 2 kids and not going anywhere anytime soon.  My parents continue to 
live in Okinawa, Kitanagusuku.  I am very humble to lead HUOA and the Okinawan community.  I would like to thank David 
Shinsato, a vice-president and future leader of our organization.  I’ve been involved in Young Okinawans of Hawaii.  You 
might have seen me playing Taiko at different obon.  I’ve been involved with HUOA maybe 10 years ago, for a few years.  
Just recently, I returned to HUOA.  Maybe it was good timing because right around two years ago the pandemic started.  I 
was in charge of programs at that time.  We were planning for our big event and the pandemic happened.  What could we 
do?  We had to do a virtual format meeting like this on Zoom.  We had the right team in place at the time and David 
mentioned that things happen for a reason, having the right people at the right time.  We started the Yuntaku show, 
where we were able to show and feature different amazing people, not in just in our community, but throughout the 
world.  We had guest from Okinawa, even from Argentina.  OGSH was featured last year.  Joy and Donna were able to 
host and share what the organization does.  Zoom is an amazing platform to share not just locally but globally. 

Having said that, our focus for HUOA and it applies to OGSH and all the clubs in Hawaii and Okinawa.  Chuuishiji is what 
we chose for our theme.  Chuuishiji means helping each other.  I worked with Brandon Ng to come up with a theme.  
We’re in the third year of the pandemic and we meet virtually, but it is important that we reconnect with each other.  We 
have 3 goals for this year.  I think this will work great for OGSH and every organization, reconnecting to our roots.  Hiroaki 
reminded us we have so much wealth, so much history, and challenges that our ancestors faced, paving the way for many 
of us here.  It is important to remember that.  Reconnecting to each other is our second goal.  It seems things are getting 
better. Things are opening up and it is great we can meet with other virtually, but HUOA is starting to have live in person 
meetings.  Meeting each other via Zoom, you can’t get to know each other well.  When you meet in person, you have the 
sight conversation, the meeting before the meeting where you get to talk story, the meeting after the meeting.  That’s the 
glue that keeps us together and our relations grow.  When safe to do so, meeting live every so often is important.  What 
we do at HUOA is a hybrid meeting.  We meet in person and on a big TV screen, we have a Zoom meeting also, so that 
others who would like to attend can join in.  So far, it has been going quite well.  Our third goal is investing in the younger 
generation.  That’s our future.  That is what will keep the organization strong.  For us, we know what that means by 
getting our grandsons and granddaughters interested by taking them to the Okinawan Festival or doing things Okinawan.  
Encourage them to participate in some Okinawan activity like Okinawan dance.  That might be the seed.  When I was in 
my teens and twenties, I was oblivious and when I went to Taikai back in 2006 is when my eyes opened up and I 
reconnected.  So, going to Okinawa is something I highly recommend.  Investing in the younger generation will keep our 
legacy going.  What HUOA is trying to have live events.  Some of the upcoming events are tonight’s Loochoo Summit, the 
OIST (Okinawa Institute of Science and Technology) Foundation Concert, a hybrid event, featuring Jake Shimabukuro, the 
Legacy Banquet at the Hilton on July 24, the 50th Anniversary Goodwill Golf Tournament on May 28, and the Okinawan 
Festival on September 3 and 4, maybe going back to the Convention Center.  We may do a virtual festival, maybe at a 
different time of the year.  Also, the Taikai will happen, regardless of travel restrictions.  They will let us know at the end 
of April whether they will do a full-scale event or not.  They plan on doing a live event, but if that doesn’t happen, they will 
do a virtual or hybrid event.  They will have a Taikai in some fashion.  These are some of the big 
events being planned for this year.  I would also like to mention the Mac Yonemine Fund and 
Program is an important initiative.  For me, I am a little bit new and not familiar with the history, but 
I do know the importance of keeping this conversation going.  What I want to do is reach out to 
Donna to talk about and understand it.  That’s all I have for my introduction.  Thank you very much. 
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Stan Uehara 

The U.S. Census is done every ten years and release to the public after 70 years. On April 
1, the 1950s census will be released by the National Archives. 

Ten years ago, when the 1940 census was released OGSH volunteers helped to work on 
the family search organization project. It was to index the census so it could be searchable 

by name. They wanted to do it within six months. With over 160,000 volunteers and several genealogical groups, like ours, 
the index was updated in four months. 

Our volunteers, assembled by Ronald Miyashiro, produced so much we were rewarded a computer printer. This year 
artificial intelligence and handwriting recognition technology will be used to create an index searchable much sooner. 
Come next month they should be able to see how your family was in 1950. 

 

Ronald Miyashiro 

https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/decennial-census/decade/1950/census-records.html 

https://1950census.archives.gov/ 

They have a website on family search about this search.  

This project. You can sign up if you want further updates on how this is coming 
out. It look like to me like they are doing it the same way like ten years ago. 
Asking for volunteers for help to help with further improve the accuracy of the 
indexing. 

Something OGSH something to consider. It was very gratifying to do that. We are 
familiar with the Japanese names and corrected some of those. They are checks 
and balances, maybe three levels.  Compared the digital index and compared with 
the actual handwriting of the census page. There was another check after us. 

The project was taken by the Guidebook Committee aided by Nancy Yogi, Amy Tsuru, Jean Fujita, Stan Uehara, Sally Tsuda 
had a big part in helping with this project. 

 

 

 

 

 



9 
 

Colin Sewake  

Follow-up on Hawaii Herald Gail Shon article (distributed in 
the March 2022 OGSH Newsletter) 

We are always talking about genealogy, connecting with 
your relatives and your roots.  I am a 1989 graduate of 
Leilehua and graduated from the ROTC program in 1994 
University of Hawaii.  When I was given the choice of where 
to serve after graduating from University of Hawaii, I 
requested a base in Japan and I got Kadena.  Being here, I’ve 
been able to connect to my Sewake roots in Fukuoka and 
Hiroshima.  I didn’t know about the Hawaii/Okinawan 
community and then in 2016, I met the Yomitan Club, Jane 

Serikaku, David Arakawa, Sarah Tamashiro and started getting involved in all that. 

So, fast forward to last November, David Arakawa contacted me to help Gail Shon with her roots.  The important thing is 
the connection not just with your family but with each other.  I like to emphasize the connection with the person who 
speaks the Uchinaaguchi language, the person that dances, the person that sings the songs, plays the sanshin.  So, besides 
just being connected with your roots, I especially encourage the younger ones to stay connected to each other.  Getting to 
find her roots wasn’t as easy as making a phone call.  It involved Gail Shon to David, David to me, me to Masaji Matsuda 
who lives up the street.  Masaji picks up the phone and calls the Nishihara Choyakuba, the town office and that guy saying 
the guy who can help is in Kochi.  So, he had to call the Kochi community chief and he got in touch with Yonemine 
relatives.  So, it was not a one-on-one thing.  We had all these dots to connect.  It was very interesting from my 
perspective, to come from Hawaii, being here and not knowing you folks till like six years ago and all of a sudden, we’re 
connected.  That’s what I want to emphasize is that relationship with each other.  For me, the important thing is the “C” 
word, the community.  It gets me motivated.  It’s the people that make the place.  I’m really happy to be a part of that.  
Also, I’ll be coming home to see my mom this summer from the middle of June to mid-August. 

David Arakawa: I want to thank you Colin and Hiroaki Hara and you for helping Gail Shon find her relatives, hometown, 
and family live.  Thank you for wearing your Palaka shirt. 

  
 

Colin: That is the whole connection with the Nishihara. Arakawa and Nishihara connection. I would like to put in a plug for 
Okinawa, since I have been here longer than in Hawaii. One thing I have seen similar here in these locations, here, Hawaii, 
and my family in Georgia is that the aloha spirit, the yuimaru, that kokua. Recurring themes in the communities I have 
been involved with. That chimugukuru spirit. It’s like being home. 
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Tribute to Patsy Kikue Miyahira Young    
October 29, 1929-April 3, 2022 
 
Trailblazing Asian American legislator Patsy Young dies at age 92 

Patsy Young, a trailblazing Asian-American woman who served in both the state House and 
Senate between 1971 and 1988, died April 3 at age 92.  

Young was the first woman to serve in a leadership position in the state Senate as vice 
president; the first Asian American woman appointed to the University of Hawaii Board of 
Regents; the first woman on the Public Utilities Commission; and one of the founders of the 
first Hawaii Women’s Legislative Caucus, according to biographical information provided by 
the Hawaii United Okinawan Association. 

She was also particularly proud of awarding over $1 million in scholarships to more than 700 students during her time as the 
executive director of the McKinley High School Foundation.  

Young was born in Waihee, Maui, on Oct. 29, 1929.  

She grew up in a two- bedroom home with two older sisters, an older brother and five younger brothers, whom she helped 
raise. 

Her parents had immigrated from Okinawa. As a child, Young recalled learning the importance of yuimaru, an Okinawan word 
that meant working together in the spirit of cooperation to create a strong and stable family. 

Young and her family moved to Honolulu in 1941. Her parents opened a saimin stand in Kalihi called Elizabeth’s Sandwich Shop, 
where Young met her future husband, Honolulu Fire Capt. Francis Young. They married in 1950 and had three children, Patrick, 
Francine and Greg. 

Francis Young died at age 46, and Young raised their children as a single mother while continuing her career in public service. 

She began her legislative career in the House in 1971 and moved to the state Senate in 1974 as the Senate Majority Policy 
Leader. She was also chairwoman of committees such as Legislative Management, Public Utilities, Housing and Urban 
Development and Hawaiian Homelands and Hawaiian Programs. 

During her time in the Legislature, Young helped pass a law that enabled individuals with a Hawaiian blood quantum of 25% to 
inherit Hawaiian Homelands leases from certain closely related relatives. She also played instrumental roles in establishing the 
Hawaii Community Development Authority, which would produce affordable housing; the Hula Mae mortgage loan program for 
first-time homebuyers; and more.  

Young retired from the Public Utilities Commission in 1994 and continued her work in community service on the Honolulu Fire 
Commission, as director of the Waipahu Cultural Garden Park and as the first executive director of the McKinley High School 
Foundation.  

Throughout her various careers, Young continued embodying the spirit of yuimaru. Colleagues remember her as kind and 
caring, yet strategic and tenacious in the causes she advocated for. She was recognized as someone who always “got the job 
done,” according to the Hawaii United Okinawan Association. 

She also remained connected to her Okinawan background through her membership in HUOA clubs. 

In retirement, Young enjoyed reading, writing poetry and spending time with her grandchildren, family and friends.  

Family members did not immediately respond to requests for comment. Neither Young’s church nor the HUOA had information 
on survivors or service information. 

 https://www.staradvertiser.com/2022/04/10/hawaii-news/trailblazing-asian-american-legislator-patsy-young-dies-at-age-92/ 
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April 5, 2016 
 

 
 
 

 
 

  



20 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 



21 
 

 

 

 

 



22 
 

 

 

 



23 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



24 
 

 

 

   
   

   
   

 
  

 

Began on Sunday, March 20, 2022, and ends on Monday, June 20, 2022 

 

Happy Easter 


